Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


February 10, 2014
Minutes 

Present:  Luc Nya, Debra Milliken, Janessa Milliken, Ed Doggett, Suellen Doggett, Brian McKnight, Karen Mason, Grace Guerrette, Rachel Haddock, Representative Peter Stuckey, Laurie Raymond, Mary Chris Semrow, Jodie Benvie, Romy Spitz, David Projansky,  Andrew Taranko, Perry Blass, Rachel Dyer, Carrie Woodcock, Judiann Smith, Suzanne Boras, Mary Lou Dyer, Ben Strick, Bob Barton, Stacy Lamontagne, Ann-Marie Mayberry, Jessica Irish, Summer Bowie, Darla Chafin, Tyler Ingalls, Betsy Mahoney, Betsy Morrison, Anne Nadzo, Nancy Souza, two Interpreters Mora and Mary, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick, Vickey Rand.  Via Skype:  Adam Marquis.  

Cullen Ryan introduced himself and welcomed the group.  Participants introduced themselves.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted. 
Featured speakers:  Andy Taranko, Director of Maine Services and Perry Blass, Community Liaison – Living Innovations www.livinginnovations.com. Topic:  Shared Living.  
Andy:  Living Innovations (LI) operates in Maine, New Hampshire, and Rhode Island.  We are the largest provider of shared living in Maine and probably Rhode Island, and provide licensed home care in both Maine and New Hampshire.  Currently, we have seven offices in Maine.  LI provides services to children and adults with developmental disabilities.  We do pretty much everything except group living, including: adult case management, children’s in-home supports, home supports, and a community connections program.  This fits with our mission of providing support to people of all abilities live at home and out in the community.  
Perry:  Our video is about a woman named Carmie who spent her childhood in a number of different foster homes.  As an adult, she lived in several group homes.  At the time this video was made, Carmie was 47 years old.  Neither Sandy or Dave, her care givers, nor Carmie, had ever lived in a shared home before.  Sandy and Dave moved to Maine and bought a farmhouse, with the intention of running a bed and breakfast.  They decided to open their home to Carmie instead.  Sandy is a natural caregiver.  We plan to make a bookend video showing a shared living situation with people who have been together for ten years.  This video’s freshness is because the people in it are sharing something quite new to them.  In fact, Carmie had only been in the house for a few months when the original video was shot.  At the end of the video, there is an update filmed 18 months later.  Click here to view the video.
Andy:  I saw Carmie last week and told her we were going to show her video to some families and providers in the Portland area.  She was really excited.  
Question:  Can you walk us through the basics of shared living?  

Andy:  Currently, most states fund shared living through Section 21.  A homeowner opens their house and an individual chooses to live with them.  People often think of it as adult foster care.  Other than taxability issues, that’s where the similarity ends.  Both sides must choose this residential relationship.  In Carmie’s case, she may have met with multiple home providers and chose Sandy and Dave.  If an individual changes their mind, the situation changes, but not until then.  Agencies that are involved provide administrative oversight, background checks, and other things to support the individual and the team, including the home care provider.  Federal IRS rules allow for an exemption for this level of care, the “difficulty of care need”, and so payments aren’t taxable.  Shared living is the residential model but individuals also have the option for work supports or community supports.  The home provider not only opens up their home, but their world to an individual and the individual does the same thing.  They become part of that family’s community.  It’s not as black and white as staffing and schedules.  State and nationally the system is struggling with identity.  

Question:  The video brought tears to my eyes.  It was very emotional.  How do you screen a family?

Andy:  Every administering agency must have policies in place.  We have seven different background checks, a questionnaire and informational meetings.  We look at it as a contractor relationship between an agency and a provider.  As providers, we want to have multiple options for individuals from which to choose.  It’s about relationship building and providing information about this profound lifestyle change.  Situations vary from individuals who are homeless, to individuals who have lived with their family their whole life, to individuals in crisis, emergency situations.  At this point the only funding stream is through Section 21.  It’s a good option for people who want to live in a family environment.  

Question:  Is the contract renewed annually?  What’s the review process?

Andy:  Some of that belongs to the agency, but from my perspective as a member of the redesign committee, it comes down to your team.  What training does the provider need to care for the individual?  For example, what if a person has diabetes or seizures?  Such specific training will be written in the contract.  
Comment:  Folks in shared living have case managers and are part of the PCP (Person Centered Planning) process.  It functions like it does for everyone on the waiver.  There are home visits from the department and some oversight.  

Andy:  Prior to placement, there is a certification of the home, making sure certain standards are met.  Each agency has their policy regarding home standards.

Question:  You mentioned this is funded by Section 21.  Is that the only way to access your services?

Andy:  We also accept private pay.  Shared living is an option and every home is different.  It’s not a cookie cutter model; some people need a little extra support.  We have also been talking with others about shared living, like the VA (Veterans Administration), mental health and substance abuse agencies, and those caring for people with TBI (traumatic brain injury).  We are always asking, “What’s the best situation for the individual?”  

Comment:  There are some people who no one thought this would work for but are thriving in shared living.   

Question:  Talking about peer relationships, do families ever house more than one individual?

Andy:  There is the option of two, but three is considered a “licensed facility.”  There’s no monetary incentive because the provider gets the same payment whether they have one or two individuals in their home.

Question:  Thinking of continuity, how long does an individual stay with a family?

Andy:  LI is one of two agencies that was asked to come to Maine to implement shared living.  We have individuals still in homes twelve or thirteen years after we first started.  Change may come when homeowners need to move on, their situation may have changed or they may not be able to continue being caregivers.  It is a concern with shared living.  Some people move every two or three years.  Some families live in the same house for 60 years.  Screening is part of it, the natural life cycle is part of it – it’s all part of the matching process.  No two situations are the same. 
Comment:  Some individuals have moved from group homes to share living.  It’s a stepping stone towards greater independence. 
Andy:  Absolutely!  We’ve seen individuals move from shared living to living in their own apartments.  The team needs to remember it’s an option.  In-law apartments in a house are great places to practice independent living skills.  The individual has their own living space, but also some daily interactions, like meds and meals.  They may need someone to be available 24/7 now, but have a long-term goal of being independent. 
Question:  Private pay is an option, but what are the ball-park costs?

Andy:  No agency can provide shared living at a cost less than the MaineCare rate.  Our private pay is the MaineCare rate which is $46,059 per year.

Question:  Can family members be homecare providers?

Andy:  Yes, but it differs from state to state.  Biological parents can be guardians, but non-biological parents can’t.  There are a lot of nuances.  Non-biologically related guardians cannot provide shared living. 
Karen:  Generally, the answer is yes.

Question:  Can you talk about the pros and cons of family members providing care?
Andy:  We had this question on the federal level, asking about parents as providers and what do we do differently.  On a policy level we don’t do anything differently.  There’s no taxability issue now, parents can receive the tax exemption.     Family members may wear two hats:  MaineCare provider and guardian.  Parents, siblings, aunts, and uncles, all fall into this category.  There may be conflicts, but MaineCare rules must be followed.  It’s something we bring up at the beginning.  We remind them they are providing MaineCare services.  The choice of the individual is paramount.   SUFU (Speaking Up for Us, www.sufumaine.org) had some members in shared living situations.  They told us their care providers wouldn’t drive them to SUFU meetings.  If this is something that’s in their plan, the care givers should be doing it.  As an agency I can say you should be doing it, but it’s also a contract issue.  Teams need to be discussing what the individual wants.  The contract says you’re going to follow their plan and get them to their appointments.  It’s a no brainer for me and LI will ask why it’s not being done.  Making sure providers are doing what they should be is part of our advisory role but really belongs with the team.  

Comment:  Sometimes it seems like the team has more power than the oversight agency.  DRC (Disability Rights Center, www.drcme.org) does a lot of going back to the team to make sure they’re being very specific about the PCP plan.

Comment:  OADS has a good information on shared living. www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads/disability/ds/shared-living/shared_living.html
Andy:  I’m open to phone calls and emails.  You can send emails to me or Cullen to forward to me.  We also have flyers to distribute.  Click here to view the brochure.
Featured speaker: Rachel Dyer, Associate Director – Maine Developmental Disabilities Council www.maineddc.org.  Topic:  National Core Indicators.   Click here to view the PowerPoint Presentation
Rachel:  The Nation Core Indicators (NCI) are well researched, standard measures used to assess the outcomes of services provided to individuals with developmental disabilities.  They compare what’s going on in developmental services in a state and between states.  The more states that participate the better the data and the more meaningful the responses will be.  You hear people say there are problems but they don’t always match the question.  The NCI Maine will continue to hear from stakeholders about what’s going on.  For example, there is an indicator about transportation.  In every state people talk about transportation being a problem but you don’t see it on the performance indicators.  They stated that they may need to look at this differently.  Is there something wrong with the question?  There are probably people in the room who have been contacted to provide information for the survey.  To take the survey individuals had to be receiving case management services and one other MaineCare service.  We wanted to ask people with Section 21 and 29 why they don’t have other services.  Anyone can participate; there are no screen-outs due to a person’s disability. 
Comment:  How can you get on the list?

Rachel:  You can’t, it’s a random sample of all eligible people.  Four hundred interviews have to be conducted; six hundred fifty people were sampled.  They’re doing it this way to get a meaningful picture of what is going on out there.  Sometimes when people volunteer to participate, they have specific concerns.  If there is a large enough sample, statistically, issues should rise to the surface.  The interviewer will know who the individuals are and where they are, but no personal information is collected.  The information that feels personal, like healthcare information, is extremely helpful.  For example, are people with developmental disabilities are getting cancer screenings at recommended ages?  The Section 1 meeting is held with the individual in any way they can communicate.  Nationally, 10% of people are unable to participate in at all.  If assistive technology or interpreters are needed, that will be addressed prior to the interview.  People can often answer with gestures.  The questions are pretty simple and straightforward.  It’s important people answer without anyone else hearing them.  In Section 2 the individual receiving services may have a support person if needed.  This cannot be a case manager.   The state will be looking at using the data mainly for quality assurance; CMS looks at state by state comparisons.  The Maine Developmental Disabilities Council (MDDC, www.maineddc.org) is assisting with the interviews to take the perceived conflict of interest out of the interview process – interviewers will not be agency or department staff.  I have samples of two NCI reports to pass around.  One is the annual summary and the other is a “consumer-friendly” version.  One striking statistic: 4 out of 10 people chose who they live with, meaning, 6 did not.  Click here to view these reports.  In future years there will be opportunities to add state-specific questions to the survey.  We’re hoping to identify some of these questions.  For instance, some of the community inclusion questions talk about being present in the community but not how well people are included in the community.  

Question:  How many interviewers do you have?

Rachel:  We have 3 interviewers and 6 people trained.  If we hadn’t identified people who could complete the interviews without having to advertise and go through the hiring process, it would not have been possible to do all the interviews in the abbreviated timeframe available.  If we do it again, it would probably look a little different.  

Question:  Have all 400 people been identified?

Rachel:  Yes, all 400 have been identified and everyone should know they’ve been selected.

Question:  How much training and how much training for low communicators do the interviewers have?  Has the council thought of other tools such as an iPad pre-loaded with pictures or other supports?

Rachel:  The NCI people have done some pre-loads, so there are some visual supports.  But not everyone is online in Maine.  It will be interesting to see how it goes and how many couldn’t participate and why they couldn’t.  
Comment:  I think you’ll find that people will say yes if they don’t understand.  Will there be an option for no?

Rachel:  The response sheet used varies so it’s hard to always go to a default response.  Questions are worded so the “right” answer isn’t always yes.  People can point to answer, yes, no, or I don’t know.
Question:  Is the list of questions on the website?

Rachel:  Yes, I believe they are.  Click here to go to the National Core Indicators website.
Comment:  I have a hearing support question.  During the interview process, what do you do for hearing impaired people to allow them to best participate in this?  I hope that information will get out to support people.
Rachel:  One of the questions is what would you need to better participate, like assistive technology.  It’s our hope that information will be provided prior to the interview.

Comment:  They won’t even know what to ask for.  I’ll do what I can to provide services.  I don’t want to push it on anyone but I want it to be available.  

Rachel:  I’m happy to talk to people about why this is happening and answer questions about the process.  
End of presentation. 
DHHS Update:
Karen Mason (DHHS - www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads):  As of February 10, 2014, the wait list numbers are: Section 21 – 890 people, Priority 1 – 72, Priority 2 – 326, Priority 3 – 492, Section 29 – 457, people on both lists – 281.  Of the 890 people waiting for Section 21 but already receiving Section 29 – 502 People.  People most recently offered funding under Section 29 had an eligibility date of May 7, 2012.  
Question:  The number you give us for the people that are on the wait list for 21 and are already receiving 29, how many people on Priority 1 status are receiving Section 29?
Karen:  I’ll have to get that information to you.  I wouldn’t dare say off the top of my head.  
Rep. Peter Stuckey:  What is the total number of individuals being served?

Karen:  The total served is on page seven of the biennial report.  Click here to view the report.  We’re starting to track declines for Section 29; we know of seven declines because they’re receiving other services and they’re happy with them. 

Cullen:  I’ve been in contact with parents who have sons and daughters on Section 28.  They’re in school and doing well.  The parents are asking, “Should I pull my child out of school when they’re not ready and haven’t completed the transition or stay in school and go back on the wait list.”  It’s fantastic over 100 kids were offered services in January, but wouldn’t it be great if they were offered services in June?
Karen:  We were just talking about this!  Bridget has been getting a lot of calls around classification.  To do a really good transition, there has to be enough time.  The case manager should move forward and classify them.  The rule says you have to respond within 60 days, not receive the service within 60 days.  So there can be a transition process but there is continued confusion with case managers and parents about this.  

Cullen:  It seems to me that you sign up and maybe 18 months later you have Section 29.  It’s hard to predict and there are a lot of variables.  It’s a one-size fits all approach.  You’re either on the waiting list, or you decline, and you have to sign up again.  At the DMV, you take a ticket and wait until your number is called.  If it turns out you need one more piece of information, you can leave the to get it, come back, get into a separate line to go back up to the counter instead of getting another ticket and waiting around again because you’ve already waited. 
Karen:  Bridget is addressing this.   

Cullen:  Perfect!  It would be neat to keep this discussion going.
Question:  You mentioned some case managers are confused with classification and receiving services, who should they be talking to? 

Karen:  Their supervisors should have the information but if they don’t, they should reach back to the program administrator in the district.

Comment:  I’ve had two contacts with people whose children have come off the wait list because won’t do well in a 3-1 ratio setting.  One family may decline the service because of this.  The second family isn’t sure if they’re going to be able to find a service provider/agency with adequate supports.  They too may decline services. 
Karen:  We are moving forward with adding home supports to Section 29.  I am concerned they will decline services too quickly.  Reach back to the local supervisor and talk to Bridget.  She’s more than willing to help people through this process.  On another note, we have copies for our biannual plan.  Please click here to view the plan.
Comment:  I heard from Gary Wolcott a report on outcomes is in the works. 
Karen:  Yes, the Olmstead plan.  Back in 2003, developmental services were outlined in the DHHS Olmstead plan.  We’re looking back over the past 10 years to see how far we’ve come in meeting recommendations.  The next step is to present it to a stakeholders group.  

Cullen:  I know that the Section 29 waiver is going to be receiving changes soon to include home supports, assistive technology, and respite care.  The implementation date was moved to April 1, 2014.  Is that date still holding?

Karen:  Yes.  That group has worked very hard to hold onto that date.
Cullen:  It’s a very exciting change!  Thank you for being here Karen. 
Legislative Updates: 

Mary Lou Dyer:  Regarding the Supplemental Budget:  The Governor has declined to submit a supplemental budget.  Appropriations Committee members are working on it.  Commissioner Mayhew recently stated that $30 million fewer dollars are needed for this year.  We knew about the shortfalls of $45 million this year and almost $33 million next year.  She provided a document with two growth numbers: MaineCare, the 2014 estimate for growth is .87% and the 2015 estimate is a 1.07% increase.  The national average is 7%; we’re doing a pretty good job managing costs.  Commissioner Mayhew will be back at the Appropriations Committee Monday at 10:00 AM.  We don’t know the specificity among MaineCare programs; we’re anxiously awaiting more information about the shortfall.  They’re still chugging away at non-emergency transportation issues. There is a work session on it this Wednesday afternoon.  It was reported at the work session last week that the Governor approved a request for proposals (RFP) for the 6 districts CTS (Coordinated Transportation Solutions) currently provides transportation brokerage services.  CTS has been notified that as of June 30th their contract will not be renewed.  There will be RFP process.  New broker(s) will be in place July 1st, 2014.  People have been thinking of applying for this regionally.  CTS could apply as well, which is disappointing.  It will be interesting to see how LogistiCare goes in York County.  

Comment:  They’ve been doing routes in a zig-zag pattern creating longer distances and ride time.  It’s hard to believe this problem is going to be fixed.

Comment:  SUFU should gather complaints and talk to their local representatives.  People are waiting both ways. 

Mary Lou:  Two weeks ago, I made an issues list.  I came up with 7 items before I even got to transportation.  People have done a really good job advocating for the wait lists.  I’m hearing more conversations about services.  That includes thinking they’re too expensive.   I’m worried about services being taken away and hoping the SIS (Supports Intensity Scale) will be a better way of determining what people really need.

Cullen:  This Coalition continues to advocate that people get the services they need; no more, no less.  We must keep our voices heard!  The other good news from the department is their effort to try to at least get everyone on Section 29.

Mary Lou:  Great point!  Even if the cap increased for Section 29 to bring on home supports and assistive technology, it would still be less expensive that Section 21.  More people would be served for fewer dollars per person.  I’m worried services will be added to Section 29 but the cap will not be raised.

Karen:  We all worry about that.  There will be growing pains for some.  Think about all of those who don’t have services.  We know some people are being over-served now.  We recognize that, SUFU recognizes that.  If there’s a way to redistribute funding to serve more people that would be great.  The hope is that the independent assessment and service packages will help folks with that little extra assistance so they can use their existing skills to be more independent.  It’s a big shift in philosophy.  
Mary Lou:  The wait lists have become a political football in discussions around the statehouse.  This is not what we wanted.

Rep. Peter Stuckey:  I’ll reiterate what I said last month.  It’s important not to get into competition around scarce resources.  That people on the wait list have become Madison Avenue, it’s vulgarity.  It’s used as leverage against things - things for which we advocate.  We must stay above the fray.  We don’t collect the right amount of money for the right people.  There are lots of competing interests.  There are plenty of resources in Maine so that we shouldn’t have people who don’t have health care competing with people who need waiver services, competing with people who need rides, the kinds of things that the government should be in the lead of supporting and developing.  

Updates on the DD/ID Continuum of Care:
Cullen:  The DD/ID CoC Committee continues to meet on a monthly basis on the implementation of the CoC model.  There is no significant report.  

Update - Blueprint for Effective Transition:

Cullen:  The sentence that we read aloud at the last meeting was modified slightly.  

Revised sentence:  “Transition is about excellence and equity.  Transition is a process, not a destination or event.  It is lifelong, with milestones along the way.  It is a foundation and a springboard to a fulfilling and meaningful life that must be facilitated by the individual, family, supports, and services across all environments.  Transition involves collaboration, creativity, and community, and envisions a path through which an individual figures out what he or she wants to do and how to live his or her life.”  
Cullen:  If anyone has any revisions to this sentence please let me know.  The group is working towards a visual model.  Several different visual models will be reviewed at the next meeting, which is next Friday, February 21.
Housing Update:

Cullen:  The federal budget that was just passed eliminated some of the effects of Sequestration.  This has taken some pressure off of the Section 8 crisis we were facing so agencies are not worried about kicking elderly and disabled folks out of their housing.
SMACT:  Empowering parents to be part of the life of their child.  Friday, March 7th from 2-3:00 PM.
Other Business, Announcements:

Cullen:  At our next meeting on March 10, 2014 our Featured Speakers will be Dennis Strout, Executive Director of Momentum.  Bomb Diggity Bakery will be the feature focus.  

Carrie Woodcock, is the new Maine Parent Federation (www.mpf.org ) Regional Family Support coordinator for southern Maine.  Carries has two children, one with Down Syndrome and one with dyslexia.  She looks forward to attending Coalition meetings and working with the group.

Cullen:  Mel Clarrage wanted to pass along information on a bill, LD 1757 "Resolve, To Establish the Blue Ribbon Commission on Independent Living and Disability."  A public hearing for LD 1757 has been scheduled for Wednesday, February 19, 2014 at 1:00PM, in the Cross Building, Room 209.  Between now and the hearing It would be helpful for people to contact members of The Health and Human Services Committee to ask for their support. 

Additionally, we are working on updating the website.  It will feature a brand new design that we will be looking for your input on.  If anyone has any pictures they would like to include please forward them to us. 
Coalition Website:  www.maineparentcoalition.org  Updates.
Visit our website!  If you have postings for the website, please email them to Cullen (cullen@chomhousing.org), Elizabeth (elizabeth@chomhousing.org) or Vickey Rand (vickey@chomhousing.org).  If you’d like to contribute a photo for the website, please send it/them to one of us via email.  We’ll also need you to sign a release to use the photo (available on the website).  The website has the meeting minutes, Action Alerts, postings of upcoming events, and helpful links to useful websites.  The Coalition is also on Facebook. 
Unless otherwise decided, all Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  
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